Clean Energy Standard
On January 25th, the Department of Public Service Staff (DPS) issued a whitepaper outlining its recommendations to the Public Service Commission for implementing the state’s Clean Energy Standard (CES).  The CES is intended to increase the amount of renewable energy generation in New York State to 50% of total generation by 2030, while retaining upstate nuclear power plants in support of the state’s carbon dioxide emissions reduction goals. The recommendation includes annual targets for each tier beginning in 2017, with the ultimate goal of realizing 33,700 GWh of incremental renewable generation by 2030. Based on historical demonstrated capacity factors, the NYISO estimates that the CES will require the development of approximately 25,000 MWs of solar capacity; or approximately 15,000 MWs of wind capacity; or approximately 4,000 MWs of hydroelectric capacity assuming the targets were to be met with a single type of resource.

DPS Staff recommends that compliance with the Clean Energy Standard would be best achieved by requiring all Load Serving Entities (LSEs), including direct customers of the NYISO, to execute Power Purchase Agreements (PPAs) with eligible renewable resources. PPAs could be entered into individually by each LSE or through some centralized procurement structure that allocates energy and costs to each LSE proportionally. DPS suggests that NYSERDA could continue to procure REC-only agreements to support compliance, but does not envision this as a long-term approach. In the case of nuclear facilities, DPS Staff recommends LSEs be obligated to procure “Zero Emission Credits” from eligible upstate, nuclear facilities rather than enter into bundled PPAs.

Table Discussion

Integrating the CES into competitive markets as proposed, presents challenges for the NYISO. What role (if any) should the NYISO take to address the following challenges?

· The need to ensure resource adequacy with conventional generation in the face of shrinking Energy Market revenues and flat load growth; 
· Ensuring resources under PPAs are responsive to wholesale market price signals; 
· Incentivizing resources to offer fast-start and fast-ramping capabilities to smooth the transition to renewables; 
· The need to expand transmission capabilities to facilitate the delivery of renewable resources to load centers; and 
· The role of imported hydro resources in contributing toward the state’s goal.  
Table Questions
1. What level of Canadian hydro imports will be necessary to achieve the overall goals of the CES?  To what extent should the public policy transmission process be utilized to enable higher levels of imports? 

2. How important is the nuclear fleet in achieving New York’s low carbon targets?  What role should NYISO markets play in supporting those units?

3. To what extent should NYISO markets be enhanced to support development and penetration of storage technologies to supplement intermittent resources?

4. Various economic models show that a carbon tax approach is a more effective way to achieve a low carbon solution. To what extent should New York markets pursue this approach?

5. With the high level of development necessary to achieve the public policy goals, what improvements/ changes are necessary to the New York interconnection process?

6. What additional market changes/ products are necessary to provide adequate balancing from conventional generation with the projected high degree of intermittent resources?

